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MINUTES

The State Board of Elections board meeting was held on Tuesday, June 19, 2018.
The meeting was held in Senate Room 3 in the Virginia State Capitol in Richmond,
Virginia.

In attendance: James Alcorn, Chairman; Clara Belle Wheeler, Vice Chair; and
Singleton McAllister, Secretary, represented the State Board of Elections (“The Board”).
On behalf of the Department of Elections (“ELECT”) was Christopher E. “Chris” Piper,
Commissioner, and Jessica Bowman, Deputy Commissioner. In attendance, representing
the Office of the Attorney General (“OAG”), was Anna Birkenheier, Assistant Attorney
General. Chairman Alcorn called the meeting to order at 11:38 AM.
The first order of business was to approve the minutes from the May 21, 2018 meeting.
Secretary McAllister moved the Board approve the minutes as presented for the April 25,
2018 meeting. Vice Chair Wheeler seconded the motion, and the motion passed
unanimously.

The next order of business was the Commissioner’s report, presented by
Commissioner Piper. The Commissioner gave an update from the June 12 primary
elections, informing the Board that the elections went smoothly. Commissioner Piper
reported that the main incidents on June 12 were three power outages. One locality’s power
outage caused the distribution of 13 provisional ballots. The other localities with power
outages had battery power and were able to use that as a backup so that voting was
unaffected. Commissioner Piper informed the Board of three separate, confirmed
shootings nearby schools that were operating as polling places. The schools went into
lockdown, but voting was unaffected. The Commissioner assured the Board that ELECT
was in discussions about how to handle these situations, and was working on continuity of
operations and contingency plans for the future. Commissioner Piper praised the localities
for the work done leading up to and during the elections, noting the efficiency of
communication especially during the aforementioned situations.

Commissioner Piper informed the Board that ELECT was in the process of hiring

a new Chief Information Officer, and that interviews were to be scheduled shortly.
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ELECT’s recruitment for a data analyst was almost complete, as well. The Commissioner
reminded the Board that annual training for general registrars (GRs) and electoral boards
(EBs) was taking place from Monday, June 25 through Tuesday, June 26 at the Koger
Center. Commissioner Piper noted the work done by Leslie Williams, Election
Administration Manager; Terry Wagoner, Manager of Compliance Support; and a team of
other ELECT staff members for the planning put into training. The Commissioner said the
first meeting of the Virginia Elections Benchmark Index Workgroup would take place
directly after the end of training on Monday, June 25, at 5:00 PM.

Commissioner Piper discussed post-election audit pilots, and said that ELECT was
continuing to work through issues and develop processes to prepare for post-primary
audits. The Commissioner said that ELECT would update the Board on those processes
when possible. Commissioner Piper thanked Confidential Policy Assistant of ELECT
James Heo for the work done on these processes, informing the Board that Mr. Heo went
to Indianapolis to witness a post-election audit, and was in touch with the Election
Assistance Commission (“EAC™) and other officials to work on the project for the
Commonwealth in preparation for implementation after July 1.

Secretary McAllister asked about the personnel changes that occurred in Fairfax
County, referring to the replacement of the Fairfax County GR. Commissioner Piper said
the transition was very smooth, and said that Fairfax County staff was very skilled and able
to adjust quickly. The newly appointed GR was a long time employee of the Fairfax office,
and ELECT received no reported issues from the county on Election Day. Vice Chair
Wheeler asked if the appointment was temporary or permanent, and the Commissioner
replied it was permanent through the rest of the position’s appointment term.

Vice Chair Wheeler stated that the three reports of gunfire on Election Day were
not involved at the polling places. The Vice Chair said the shootings were not related to
election activities, and that local authorities handled the situation. Commissioner Piper
clarified that the gunshots were nearby, not on, the grounds of the schools that were serving
as polling places. Chairman Alcorn commended locality staff, ELECT staff, and local law

enforcement that handled the situation and ensured voting continued safely.
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Vice Chair Wheeler asked who the point person at ELECT was for locality issues
with the Virginia Election and Registration System (“VERIS”) since the Chief Information
Officer position was still vacant. Commissioner Piper said that Matthew Hayes, ELECT’s
System Integration & Support Specialist, was the contact for the VERIS ticketing system
and help desk. While ELECT conducted a search for a Chief Information Officer, Mr. Heo
was the point of contact for issues with Information Services at ELECT.

The next order of business was the review of the revised guidelines for conducting
voter registration drives, presented by Garry Ellis, ELECT’S NVRA Coordinator and
Senior Liaison. Mr. Ellis proposed the Board approve the revisions to the third party voter
registration drive training PowerPoint and guidelines in accordance with Va. Code
§24.2416.6. Mr. Ellis informed the Board the revisions were to clarify certain
requirements, making it easier for both localities and third party groups to understand
policies and procedures. Chairman Alcorn asked Mr. Ellis to highlight what changes were
made. Mr. Ellis noted the previous guidelines required a three-digit code for voters to
indicate the reason for requesting protected status; the new guidelines no longer require
that three-digit code, and instead required the voter check the corresponding box for their
situation. Mr. Ellis detailed revisions to a part of the guidelines that described how an
individual could submit an application because localities had confusion about accepting
applications not in their jurisdiction. The new guidelines asked third party groups “to the
extent possible” to sort and deliver applications to the correct locality, but Mr. Ellis noted
that Code requires GRs accept applications regardless of whether the applicant is in their
jurisdiction or not.

The new guidelines’ statement asking third party groups to sort applications to the
extent possible seeks to alleviate the burden on localities.

Secretary McAllister asked if the new guidelines were vetted with the elections
community. Mr. Ellis said they were not, as the revisions were minor. Vice Chair Wheeler
proposed the revisions be sent to the elections community and brought before the Board at
the next meeting with the community’s suggestions and input. Mr. Ellis noted the
guidelines had been in effect since 2013 with no opposition from the community, and said

the revisions before the Board provide clarity to ambiguous portions of the guidelines. Mr.
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Ellis said the guidelines were set in Code, and that there had been no other confusion from
localities than the issues discussed. Chairman Alcorn agreed with Mr. Ellis, and suggested
the Board move forward with approval; the Chairman said if they found other revisions,
the Board could discuss the guidelines at a later date.

Vice Chair Wheeler asked whether the only two changes from current guidelines to
the proposed guidelines addressed the protected status section and phrasing to third party
recruiters to sort applications “to the extent possible.” The Vice Chair asked then if the
proposed guidelines explicitly directed localities to take any and all applications, regardless
of the locality of residence. Mr. Ellis said that the phrase “to the extent possible” was
already in previously approved versions of the guidelines, and said the proposed guidelines
clarify that localities are required to accept all applications submitted. Vice Chair Wheeler
stated that she heard from localities that GRs receive a large number of applications from
third party groups. The Vice Chair acknowledged that being required to accept applications
outside of their own jurisdiction put additional strain and work on the localities, and asked
how the issue with third party groups could be alleviated.

Chairman Alcorn noted that localities are bound by Code to accept all applications,
saying that if a third party dropped off a lot of applications that that meant there were a lot
of people who needed to be registered. The Chairman stated the revised guidelines were
compliant with Code and struck a good balance between requirements and best practices.
M. Ellis said that ELECT recommended the Board approve the changes. Chairman Alcorn
moved that the Board approve the proposed revisions to the Third Party Voter Drive
Training PowerPoint and Guidelines to Conduct a Voter Registration Drive. Secretary
McAllister seconded the motion. Vice Chair Wheeler said the Board should hear feedback
from the community during annual training. The motion passed unanimously.

Theresa Martin, League of Women Voters, addressed the Board regarding an online
list of persons who completed the online training required of individuals engaging in third
party voter registration drives. Ms. Martin requested the list be made searchable, saying
it’s difficult for third party groups to confirm that volunteers completed the training because
the document is long, unsearchable, and onerous. Commissioner Piper suggested Ms.

Martin speak with Mr. Ellis on a solution.

4




120
121
122
123
124
125
126
127
128
129
130
131
132
133
134
135
136
137
138
139
140
141
142
143
144
145
146
147
148
149

The next order of business was to review proposed amendments to the current
Virginia absentee ballot application, presented by Samantha Buckley, Policy Analyst at
ELECT. Ms. Buckley referred to HB397, a bill passed during the 2018 session that
amends, the requirements for Virginia’s absentee ballot applications provided in §24.2701.
This bill removes the statutory requirement for a person to provide the last four of their
social security number when completing an absentee application in the GRs office. Ms.
Buckley said ELECT changed the form to comply the amended law, and recommended the
Board adopt the change. Ms. Buckley stated the change needed to be implemented by July
1.

Chairman Alcorn moved the Board approve the proposed revisions to the Virginia
Absentee Ballot Application for use beginning July 1, 2018. Vice Chair Wheeler asked if
the bill change was being implemented because of a bill that was signed by the Governor,
and Ms. Buckley said yes. Secretary McAllister seconded the motion, and the motion
passed unanimously.

Ms. Buckley then presented the in-person absentee ballot application. Ms. Buckley
explained that ELECT worked with the Center for Civic Design (“CCD”) to design this
new form. Ms. Buckley explained that previous documents brought before the Board,
including the provisional ballot suite and the Ballot Standards, were also designed with
assistance from CCD. Ms. Buckley said GRs requested a form that is functional and
simplified for voters applying to vote absentee in the GR office. CCD spoke to and worked
with the Forms Workgroup and Absentee (“AB”) Workgroup, conducted usability testing,
and revised the forms a number of times. Ms. Buckley noted the new form had fewer
instructions than the original form, as a voter would be filling out the form in office with
the GR, who could help answer questions.

Chaixman. Alcorn asked what information was removed from the previous version
of the form. Ms. Buckley said the new form no longer required individuals indicate
delivery method, as the form would be filled out in-person in the GRs office; further Ms.
Buckley said that the new form was optional. ELECT would provide instructions to GRs
on how and when to use the form. Ms. Buckley stated the new form was more direct for

the voter. Chairman Alcorn noted that the new form instructed voters who need assistance
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completing ballots be issued an entirely separate and different form (the assistance form)
in addition to the proposed application.

The Chairman asked what would be an example of a new change on the application
that was not provided by Code. Ms. Buckley directed the Board to the section of the
application where an individual was asked for their former name, address, and move date.
Ms. Buckley said this was not required by Code but was suggested by GRs to make it easier
for localities to locate the voter and be sure the voter was applying and voting in the correct
precinct. Vice Chair Wheeler noted this section was on the previous version of the form,
and said she did not see the need for a new form. Commissioner Piper said ELECT was
listening to concerns from the community, and that the community asked for a simpler form
for individuals applying to vote in-person so these individuals could be processed quicker.
The Commissioner reiterated that the form was optional, and that GRs that did not want to
use it could use the other approved absentee application. Chairman Alcorn agreed that a
simpler version of the form could be quicker for some offices, and asked if the layout of
the in-person application and other approved absentee application could match, and if their
order could match how data was entered in VERIS. The Chairman asked if the forms could
be formatted to match VERIS, making it easier for the GR to enter data.

Ms. Buckley said the layout in VERIS would be difficult to translate into a form,
and said the application presented had been looked over by GRs and CCD. Chairman
Alcorn asked if the absentee application could be reformatted to follow the same flow as
the proposed in-person form. The Chairman noted if the new form was easier, requested
by the GRs, and designed by CCD, then the same principles should be applied to the current
absentee application. Commissioner Piper acknowledged previous requests to have forms
match the layout of pages in VERIS, and encouraged the Board to approve the in-person
application. The Commissioner agreed at looking at making the forms match VERIS
layout.

Secretary McAllister agreed with the Chairman’s concerns, and also voiced concern
about two different forms performing essentially the same function. Vice Chair Wheeler
agreed, bringing up the assistance form that would need to be filled out in addition to the

proposed form for voters that need assistance. The Vice Chair said the previous form of
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the application included an assistance section, which erased the need to use the assistance
form. With the proposed form, the voter would have to fill out two forms whereas
previously they could have just filled out one. Ms. Buckley said no GR had a problem with
the assistance section being removed from the form, and that GRs were aware that a
separate assistance form would have to be used, and that ELECT tried to match the GRs
requests as closely as possible.

Vice Chair Wheeler asked how many GRs reviewed the form. Ms. Buckley said
two Workgroups and about 25 GRs saw the form; she clarified she did not have an exact
number, but that she could provide it at a later time. Ms. Buckley said the form had been
available on BaseCamp for a long time, and acknowledged that not all localities would be
fully satisfied with the new form. Ms. Buckley offered the Board more time to review the
form and bring concerns and suggestions to her before they approved it. Chairman Alcorn
agreed to delaying approval, in order to give the Board time to look at the form further and
to give ELECT time to see if the form could be restructured to match the VERIS data-entry
screens. Secretary McAllister agreed, and suggested the Board take up the form at the next
meeting on Monday, June 25.

Deputy Commissioner Bowman asked if the Board would require the localities to
use the form, rather than the proposed idea of having the form be optional. The Deputy
Commissioner reminded the Board that the changes they approved on the absentee
application had to be made by July 1, which would be difficult to do if the form had to be
restructured or reformatted to match the in-person application as suggested. Deputy
Commissioner Bowman noted that ELECT and localities would have to order forms soon
for use in November, and urged the Board to take up the issue no later than the next
meeting.

The next order of business was Stand By Your Ad (“SBYA”) hearings, presented
by Arielle A. Schneider, Policy Analyst at ELECT. Ms. Schneider told the Board there
were three SBY A complaints. Two of the complaints were print media related, and the last
was about a campaign telephone call. Ms. Schneider reminded the Board of print media
advertisement requirements, noting that advertisements that mention no other candidates

in the ad require the name of the sponsoring candidate; and that advertisements that
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mention another candidate need to specify whether or not that other candidate did or did
not authorize the ad. Ms. Schneider also discussed the Board’s decision on substantial
compliance, where an advertisement would only be substantially compliant if the words
used in the disclosure unambiguously convey the information required by Chapter 9.5 of
§24.2.

The first print media complaint was against Fauquier Voters for the Truth, LLC
(“FVFTT”). The ad in question was a double-sided flyer, where the disclosure stated the
ad was funded by FVFTT; the ad also mentioned a number of candidates. Ms. Schneider
explained that on April 29, 1,100 leaflets reproducing the letter on the flyer in question
were distributed. The letter was a withdrawal of candidacy request by Keith McDonald,
who was a candidate for the Warrenton Town Council. Ms. Schneider said the letter was
taken from public record and unaltered. Ms. Schneider recommended the Board not find
FVFTT in violation. Though the disclosure should technically say, “Paid for Fauquier
Voters for the Truth. Not authorized by a candidate,” Ms. Schneider noted the Board’s
previous decision on substantial compliance. Because FVFTT used “funded” rather than
“paid for,” Ms. Schneider suggested the ad could be considered substantially compliant
due to the words’ similar definitions.

Chairman Alcorn said the question in front of the Board was if the disclosure met
the definition of substantial compliance. Ms. Schneider said the Board had yet to set
precedent on the issue. Chairman Alcorn moved subject to the Board’s authority under
the Code of Virginia §24.2-955.3, to find Fauquier Voters for the Truth, LLC. not in
violation of §24.2-956 print media requirements. Vice Chair Wheeler seconded the
motion. Chris Bonner, from FVFTT, was present, and Vice Chair Wheeler asked if the
advertisement was two different flyers. Mr. Bonner said the advertisement was the front
and back of one flyer.

Chris Granger, member of Fauquier County’s Board of Supervisors, informed the
Board that he was the complainant for the campaign telephone call. Mr. Granger stated the
issue was not with the disclosure, but rather was about the fact that FVFTT was not a
registered Political Action Committee (“PAC”) at the time of the advertisements. Mr.
Granger informed the Board that FVFTT registered as a PAC on May 4, 2018, and provided
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the Board with documents showing that FVFTT donated over $500 to candidates running
for office since 2015. Mr. Granger stated that organizations that received and made
expenditures on behalf of political campaigns needed to be registered as PACs so that
voters knew where candidates’ money came from. Mr. Granger noted that FVFTT was
doing business in a very public race, and were not registered as a PAC; FVFTT had filed
as of the Board meeting, but had done business since 2015 without reporting or properly
filing.

Chairman Alcorn thanked Mr. Granger and said his concerns were in regards to
another Code section and not to SBYA. The Chairman said as a matter of due process that
the Board would schedule Mr. Granger’s issue for another Board meeting in order to give
FVFTT a chance to answer, as well as to give ELECT staff and the Board time to prepare.
Chairman Alcorn then addressed the earlier motion to find FVFTT not in violation of
SBYA, and the motion passed unanimously.

The next SBYA complaint was about an alleged violation in Chesapeake. Ms.
Schneider showed the Board the advertisement, which was a sample ballot in the standard
goldenrod color. Ms. Schneider said the complainant stated her daughter received the
advertisement as a handout in church on April 29. Ms. Schneider noted ELECT was not
sure what the distribution date of the flyers was, and said it was up to the Board to determine
if the date of distribution at the aforementioned church was the date of violation. The flyer
listed a number of candidates, and the disclosure read, “Authorized by the candidates.” Ms.
Schneider said this was an incomplete disclosure, as there was a requirement the sample
ballot that mentions candidates state that it was paid for an authorized by those candidates.
Ms. Schneider stated the disclosure was non-compliant, but that the named candidates
wrote a letter that they asked to Ms. Schneider read. The letter explained that the disclosure
was used on other sample ballots before in previous elections, and included an apology for
the oversight if the disclosure was found to be in violation.

Denise Waters, complainant, spoke, and told the Board that Ella Ward and Dwight
Parker, two of the individuals listed on the sample ballot, had been in office for over 10
years. Ms. Waters acknowledged the apology in the presented letter, but said the candidates
should know better after their long tenures. Chairman Alcorn noted during the May 25
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meeting, the Board discussed what constituted an apology, including that an individual or
group take responsibility for their. The Chairman asked if the candidates’ letter met the
requirements for an apology. Vice Chair Wheeler stated that ignorance of the laws was not
an excuse for violations and that there should be a fine exacted. Chairman Alcorn clarified
that there would be a fine assessed, but the fine would be reduced with an apology. Ms.
Schneider agreed with the Chairman, saying the first time penalty for a print media
violation was $100, reduced to $50 with an apology. Given the proximity of the violation
to the election, the fine would be doubled. Chairman Alcorn moved subject to the Board’s
authority under the Code of Virginia §24.2-055.3, to find Dwight Parker, Ella Ward, Les
Smith, Jr., Patricia King, and Sharon Johnson-Clayton in violation of §24.2956 Stand By
Your Ad print media disclosure requirements with regard to an advertisement, and are
fined 3100 each. Vice Chair Wheeler seconded the motion.

Secretary McAllister asked if each candidate would be fined $100, or if $100 was
the overall fine. Ms. Schneider said the candidates didn’t establish a PAC, and were just
sponsoring the ad together. Ms. Schneider added the Board had not encountered a similar
situation before. Vice Chair Wheeler stated the fine should be $100 for each candidate,
resulting in five different fines. Secretary McAllister asked what Ms. Schneider’s
recommendation would be, and Ms. Schneider deferred to the Board’s discretion. Ms.
Birkenheier noted §24.2-955.3 addressed penalizing any sponsor, so recommended levying
a penalty against each sponsor. Ms. Schneider agreed with Ms. Birkenheier’s
interpretation. The motion passed unanimously.

The next SBY A hearing was in regard to an alleged violation by FVFTT in the form
of a campaign telephone call. Ms. Schneider stated this was the first violation of this kind
brought to the Board, and that there were only disclosure requirements for telephone calls.
ELECT was provided a voicemail as evidence, and Ms. Schneider asked the Board if a
voicemail should be held to telephone call disclosure requirements. The requirements for
a telephone call require that the candidate or committee must be identified before the
conclusion of the call; the caller ID must identify the name of the sponsoring committee,
but ELECT did not know what the caller ID showed. Ms. Schneider played the voicemail
for the Board.
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Vice Chair Wheeler noted that the candidates or committees are required to identify
themselves before the end of the call, and that FVFFT did so and therefore met the
requirements. Ms. Schneider recommended the Board not find FVFFT in violation of
campaign telephone call disclosure requirements. Chairman Alcorn stated a voicemail
should have to meet telephone call disclosure requirements, and agreed with the Vice Chair
that the disclosure was there and that there should be no penalty. Chairman Alcorn moved
subject to the Board’s authority under the Code of Virginia §24.2-955.3 to find Fauquier
Voters for the Truth LLC not in violation of §24.2-959.1 campaign telephone call
requirements. Vice Chair Wheeler seconded the motion, and the motion passed
unanimously.

Vice Chair Wheeler asked Ms. Schneider if ELECT received a SBYA complaint
from someone in a city council race in Charlottesville City from 2017. Ms. Schneider said
she would need to look into it and get back to the Vice Chair with confirmation.

The next order of business was the re-certification of the November 2017 general election,
presented by Ms. Williams. Ms. Williams informed the board that Amherst County,
Brunswick County, and Nelson County realized earlier in 2018 that there were some issues
with the certifications from the 2017 November general election. Ms. Williams said
Ambherst and Brunswick made data entry errors that they discovered, and that Nelson failed
to include some of the hand count totals in their vote total. Ms. Williams stated that the
GRs updated VERIS, that local EBs met to recertify the election and sign new locality
abstracts and applicable certificates. The Board was provided with new abstracts in their
Board materials, and Ms. Williams said that no offices or contests were changed in terms
of outcome; the errors were small. Vice Chair Wheeler motioned the Board certify the
results of the November 7, 2017 general election as presented for the offices of Governor,
Lieutenant Governor, Attorney General, and House of Delegates Districts 20 and 75, and
sign the abstracts. Secretary McAllister seconded the motion, and the motion passed
unanimously.

The next order of business was the following presentation on mis-assigned voters,

presented by Commissioner Piper:
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Chairman Alcorn thanked the Commissioner for the transparency on the topic. The
Chairman agreed that ELECT did not have responsibility to verify all the cases, but asked
what the responsibility was on the locality to make sure it was being done correctly. The
Chairman noted that ultimately the Board was responsible for elections in Virginia and had
a responsibility to ensure that the processes were being done correctly. Commissioner
Piper stated doing this analysis was a huge strain on ELECT staff, and that he was unsure
if ELECT could verify and do similar analysis on a regular basis with current funding and
staffing. The Commissioner stated a lot of information was uncovered during this research,
and that he felt comfortable going into the November 2018 election with regards to
congressional district data and that localities had done a great job.

Secretary McAllister acknowledged the Commissioner’s hesitancy in regards to
time and resources, but shared the Chairman’s concern with the Board’s sense of
responsibility. Secretary McAllister hesitated to make a decision or recommendation at
this time, and urged there to be a more in-depth conversation on the issue of oversight. The
Secretary acknowledged that technology is getting better, but also acknowledged that the
integrity of voting processes was in question. The Secretary noted the importance of
focusing on these issues, and suggested getting higher-level government agencies and
officials involved to be sure that ELECT could have the resources and funding to manage
the processes it needed to. Commissioner Piper agreed, saying it was easy to assign blame
but that the issue was a complex one with multiple levels of responsibility; from the local
level to the state level to the legislative level. The Commissioner stated there was not an
overnight fix for the issues, but that ELECT decided to be transparent with what has
happened up until this point so that the discussion on solutions and resolutions could begin.
Chairman Alcorn said it was not a simple problem with a simple solution, but stated that
§24.2-103 gives the Board ultimate responsibility and authority on what should be done or
what processes should be happening at a regular basis; including how the Board wants
localities to handle redistricting.

Vice Chair Wheeler said that ELECT’s previous administration knew about these
issues before, but did not take action on them. The Vice Chair noted the Commissioner’s
point that no single entity was explicitly responsible for these processes, and said that there

needs to be a change from the General Assembly in this arena. The Vice Chair referenced
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a bill during the 2018 legislative session that would require that localities verify and make
accurate their districts within their locality before the November elections. Vice Chair
Wheeler acknowledged the lack of resources at both state and local levels, but said there
were tech experts and advisors at different levels of the Commonwealth that could provide
help. Vice Chair Wheeler encouraged education in localities, reminding the Board of the
work ELECT did to sort out the mis-assigned voter situation in Fredericksburg, including
working day and night to fix the issue. The Vice Chair encouraged ELECT to assist
localities that could not afford GIS staffing or programs in this area.
Commissioner Piper agreed with the Board’s sentiments on resolving the issue.
Chairman Alcom said there should be a priority to fix congressional districts for November,
and suggested the Board, localities, and ELECT find ways to navigate things like informal
agreements between counties and census block data. Commissioner Piper complimented
the work all the localities did on this project, and that they do daily.
Chairman Alcorn then moved to adjourn the meeting. Vice Chair Wheeler
seconded the motion, and the motion passed two to nothing. The meeting was adjourned

at approximately 1:51 PM. The next Board meeting will be on June 25 at 3:00 PM.
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